PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, March 31, 2009
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, March 31, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00PM and led the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report
Library News – Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi was pleased to report that Plymouth’s Manomet Branch Librarian, Jessica Connelly, has been selected to attend the Library Leadership Massachusetts Institute 2009, which is sponsored by the Massachusetts Board of Library Commissioners and the six Massachusetts Regional Library Systems.  Forty applicants have been selected to participate in the Institute from a highly qualified pool of candidates from across the state, she noted, and the Town is proud that Ms. Connolly will represent the Plymouth Public Library.  

Crematory – Ms. Arrighi announced that the Town’s new cremationist has started his employment and will begin checking the equipment and finalizing preparations for a ribbon cutting ceremony at the new Crematory facility.   A ribbon cutting ceremony will take place prior to the formal opening day of the Crematory on May 1, 2009.

Center Hill Preserve – Ms. Arrighi noted that staff members are currently working on a bid proposal for the Center Hill Preserve (former Joslin property).   The Town, she explained, has been using the facility within the preserve to conduct Information Technology training, hold off site meetings, and host special assessment centers for civil service positions.   In an effort to maximize the use of that building and site, Ms. Arrighi said, the Town is considering such options as a stewardship program that would include some type of educational programming, in addition to caretaking duties and the maintenance of public access to the site.  

Camp Pinewoods – Ms. Arrighi was happy to report that the Massachusetts Historical Commission voted unanimously on March 11, 2009 to include Camp Pinewoods in the National Register of Historic Places.   Ms. Arrighi explained that Pinewoods Camp, known until 1935 as Pine Tree Camp, was founded in 1917 and is located on Cornish Field Road in the Six Ponds area of Plymouth.  As early as 1919, Ms. Arrighi said, the camp was used as a Girl Scout Leadership Training School, and it was the only such camp in the country until 1924.   From 1935 to the present, she noted, Pinewoods Camp has been significant as the summer teaching home for the National Country Dance and Song Society and other national and local dance societies.

Licenses

Amplified Music Permit

· South Shore Restaurant Group, LLC d/b/a East Bay Grille-Pinehills (54 Clubhouse Drive) requested an Outdoor Amplified Music Permit for dinner music on the weekends, some Saturday Weddings and some tournament days during the week.  Music will consist of solo acts, duo’s, acoustic and jazz performers, or harpists, and the permit will allow music up to—but not beyond—midnight. 
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved an Outdoor Amplified Music Permit (as outlined above) for South Shore Restaurant Group, LLC d/b/a East Bay Grille-Pinehills.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Pledge of License (Liquor)

· Cabbyshack, Inc. d/b/a Cabbyshack (30 Town Wharf) requested a Pledge of License to Rockland Trust Company, as a requirement of is refinancing.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Pledge of License (as outlined above) for Cabbyshack, Inc.
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes of the January 13, 2009 Selectmen’s Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Sworn Weighers – The Board appointed the following employees of P.A. Landers’ Plymouth facility as additional sworn weighers for 2009:

· Charles D. Merritt III

219 Spring Street, Hanover, MA 02339

· Mark Monaghan

131 Tremont Street, Carver, MA 02330

Shellfish Constables – The Board appointed the following individuals as Shellfish Constables for 2009:

(Continued on next page)

Plymouth Harbormaster Staff

	Timothy Routhier
	Robert Bechtold
	Derryl Lawrence

	Chad Hunter
	Christopher Cotti
	John Mahoney

	Richard Furtado
	Steve Dolphyn
	Alexander Merry

	Jose Vico
	Don Gourley
	Geoffrey White

	
	Russell Govoni
	


Citizen Appointees

William Costello

87 Clay Pond Road, Bourne, MA 

Robert Ferrari

912 Federal Furnace Road, Plymouth, MA

Chester Gwardyak

9 Kristin Road, Plymouth, MA

Ralph Savery

P.O. Box 1518, Plymouth, MA

Ronald Shaw

19 Baldwin Circle, Plymouth, MA

Public Comment

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.

Noise Hearing for T-Bones Roadhouse – Postponed
Chairman Quintal noted that the Noise Hearing for T-Bones Roadhouse would be rescheduled to an upcoming date, to be determined.  One of the participants in the hearing, he explained, could not attend the meeting due to a family emergency.
As the Board was running ahead of schedule, Chairman Quintal and the Board agreed to hear the Old Business / Letters / New Business portion of the agenda.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

1820 Courthouse – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that the County did not receive any bids on the 1820 Courthouse during its recently-issued Request for Proposals (“RFP”) period.  Ms. Arrighi responded that the Town is considering the proposal of an offer on the 1820 Courthouse while the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority is gathering data on environmental and structural issues related to the historic facility.
Town Property for Sale – Selectman Machado inquired if the Town has received any calls of interest regarding the former Water Barn property on Long Pond Road, as a result of the signs placed at the location.  Ms. Arrighi noted that to date, the Town has received one call with regard to the Long Pond Road property.  Selectman Machado offered further advice with regard to the Town’s purchase or sale of real estate, adding that, as a licensed real estate agent, he had offered an informal list of guidelines to the former town manager some months ago.  Ms Arrighi noted that she would pass along Mr. Machado’s recommendations to the Redevelopment Authority, for consideration on the proposal to purchase the 1820 Courthouse.

New Business

Flower Baskets in the Downtown District – Chairman Quintal noted that the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation has decided to provide funding towards the overtime expenses of watering the flower baskets in the downtown district, with some restrictions.

Town Meeting / Selectmen’s Schedule – Chairman Quintal announced that the Board will not hold its regular Tuesday night meeting on April 7, 2009, as Town Meeting may run two evenings. 
Lights in Shirley Square – Chairman Quintal asked that the decorative lights in Shirley Square be turned off to save on electricity during the Spring and Summer seasons. 
Residency Requirements for Employees – Chairman Quintal suggested that the Board consider residency requirements for Town employees, including those who work for the School Department.  

Public Hearing: Alteration of Premises – Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing at 7:15 p.m. to consider the application for an Alteration of Premises from South Shore Restaurant Group, LLC d/b/a East Bay Grille – Pinehills Golf Club, 54 Clubhouse Drive, Michael Cardelle, Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend the hearing.
Michael Cardelle addressed the Board on behalf of the Alteration of Premises application and explained that East Bay Grille – Pinehills seeks to add the outdoor terrace, two on-course snack bars, and grounds of the two golf courses to the licensed premises, as a result of recent State legislation authorizing the sale of alcoholic beverages on the grounds of a golf course.  Mr. Cardelle assured the Board that East Bay Grille’s TIPS-certified, professional staff will be consistent with its practices at this new location and maintain the same level of service known at the Water Street location.  
Chairman Quintal opened the public hearing to those who wished to speak in favor of the license application.

James Borho of Fletcher Reach in The Pinehills offered his support of the alteration of premises, noting that he has never experienced any problems with golfers from his home on the 13th hole of the golf course.

George Cullen of Martin Circle complimented East Bay Grille for its history of service and expressed his belief that the license alteration will benefit many of his friends and neighbors in The Pinehills who enjoy the golf courses there.

Keven Joyce, Precinct 5 Town Meeting Member, shared his support for the license alteration and noted that he is a resident of The Pinehills and an avid golfer.   Mr. Joyce cited the great management team at The Pinehills as the reason why he has never experienced or witnessed any problems on the courses since the golf club opened.

Norman Kravitz of Chipping Hill read a lengthy prepared statement to the Board in which he praised the setting and environment in The Pinehills and the development’s harmony with the land.    Mr. Kravitz stated that he had no aversion to the partaking of wine or malt beverages on the course but expressed concern that inappropriate behavior (caused by drinking on the golf course) could be detrimental to the character of the Pinehills community.  Mr. Kravitz cited the State legislation pertaining to the licensing of alcoholic beverages and questioned the ability of the Town and the staff of East Bay Grille to regulate and prevent such issues associated with intoxicated persons as public urination, litter, and unruly behavior.  
Mr. Kravitz’s comments prompted Vice Chairman Malaguti to question whether or not Mr. Kravitz was speaking in favor of the Alteration of Premises.   Chairman Quintal asked if there were any further citizens who wished to speak in favor of the license alteration.  Seeing none, he opened the hearing to public comment against the license application.
Marilyn Graffey of 57 Ryecroft expressed strong concern over how the sale of alcoholic beverages on the golf course might result in more incidents of drinking and driving in The Pinehills area.  Ms. Graffey explained to the Board that she was involved in a head-on collision caused by a drunk driver on Clark Road and worried that excessive drinking at tournaments might create an added danger to residents and motorists, alike.
Mr. Cardelle again assured the Board that his TIPS-certified staff will be as vigilant and consistent about the service of alcohol to its patrons at The Pinehills as it is at the East Bay Grille establishment on Water Street.  Referring to concerns expressed about public urination, Mr. Cardelle noted that there are five opportunities along both courses at The Pinehills for golfers to use bathroom facilities.

David Lee of 45 Ryecroft noted his specific opposition to the sale of alcoholic beverages on the course, based on the proximity of homes along the courses and the potential endangerment of people using the course if players operate the golf carts while intoxicated.  Mr. Lee asked the Board to reject only the on-course/beverage cart element of the Alteration of Premises.

As no further members of the public came forward to address the Board, the Selectmen offered their comments on the license application.  Vice Chairman Malaguti reminded his colleagues and the audience that the State’s Alcoholic Beverage Control Commission (“ABCC”) opened up the licensing laws to include the sale of alcoholic beverages on golf courses.  The Board has granted similar license alterations to several golf course licensees, he noted, and unless the Board has a very specific reason to deny such an alteration for East Bay Grille – Pinehills, the ABCC will likely overrule the Board’s denial of the license.  If there are adverse incidents as a result of these changes, Vice Chairman Malaguti added, the Board will have grounds upon which it can penalize a licensee or, if necessary, remove a license.   The Board has made it clear, he said, that all golfing establishments to which the Board has granted these license alterations have adequate restroom facilities and professional staff supervision to prevent problems on the course.
As discussion came to a close amongst the members of the Board, Chairman Quintal closed the hearing and called for a vote.  Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to approve and grant an Alteration of Premises, as outlined in the license application, to South Shore Restaurant Group, LLC d/b/a East Bay Grille – Pinehills Golf Club, with the condition that staff monitoring of the course and adequate restroom facilities be provided.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted 4-0-1 in favor.  Chairman Quintal abstained from the vote.
Plymouth Rock Studios
Bill Wynne of Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”) and Steve Newbold of Gensler Architects addressed the Board to provide an update on design plans for the proposed studio development at the Waverly Oaks site in South Plymouth.  Mr. Wynne discussed the environmental impacts of film and television projects and the efforts of PRS’ design team to include sustainability components that will offset those impacts, from power usage to water and materials.  

Mr. Newbold displayed a computer-generated rendering of the proposed design for the Route 3 interchange and entrance to Rock Studios Drive from Clark Road.  Within the video, Mr. Newbold pointed out the modifications to Clark Road and its intersection with Long Pond Road, where a roundabout will be installed to improve the current traffic flow and handle the future traffic that will result from the studio development.  Mr. Newbold then outlined and displayed renderings of the design plans for the three main studio campus components (education, studio, and amenities).

Mr. Wynne noted that PRS is on schedule to begin work on the access road in June while it continues with permitting for the studio project.   With resolution of the State’s Infrastructure Investment Incentive (“I-Cubed”) funding program anticipated in May, Mr. Wynne explained, PRS hopes to have construction in full-swing by Fall.  
Plymouth Municipal Airport – Master Plan Update
Walter Morrison, Jr., chairman of the Airport Commission, introduced the Commission’s update on the Airport Master Plan and turned the presentation over to Tom Maher, Airport Manager.
Mr. Maher discussed the timelines, facets, and additional steps related to the Airport Master Plan, as opposed to the technical aspects covered in previous Master Plan presentations.   It is important, he explained, that the Commission be proactive, address Federal Aviation Administration (“FAA”) standards, help build the Town’s tax base, create jobs, and make the Airport as safe as possible, all while being fair to the neighbors.  The pilots who use the Airport have asked for 6,000 foot runways, Mr. Maher said, while many neighbors have said that they want no change.  The Commission, therefore, has the responsibility to evaluate a fairly complex set of needs to determine what the right balance will be between aviation users, residents, and the Town, he noted.   Throughout the Master Plan public hearing process, Mr. Maher said, the Commission has clearly stated its intention to keep the Airport’s FAA classification as a Category B2 airport – the same as it has been for the past 25 years.  
With the assistance of a PowerPoint presentation, Mr. Maher discussed the density of the neighborhoods surrounding the airport and the justification of lengthening the north-south runway.  He displayed a noise contour map that was developed by a professional consultant and illustrated how the reallocation of traffic onto the north-south runway could alleviate noise over the most densely populated neighborhoods.   Mr. Maher reviewed the remaining steps in the lengthy and multi-layered Master Plan process, noting that approval by Town Meeting is necessary prior to the commencement of any construction.  

Chris Hyldburg, owner of Alpha One Flight Services, addressed the Board in support of the proposed lengthening of the runways at the Plymouth Municipal Airport.  Mr. Hyldburg noted that he has operated corporate aircraft for nearly 20 years and currently maintains his aviation business at the Plymouth Airport.   He outlined several technical factors and considerations involved in flying aircraft and how the extension of the runway lengths would make landings and take-offs safer and quieter.  The Airport Commission has guided the character of the airport with a balance of growth and restrictions to make Plymouth Municipal Airport one of the best of its kind in the State, Mr. Hyldburg explained.

William Burke, vice chairman of the Airport Commission, noted that a great deal of time and effort has been invested in the airport Master Plan.  Mr. Burke noted that the Commission anticipates voting on the Airport Master Plan at its upcoming meeting of April 2, 2009, and while the Commission will not please all of the pilots and neighbors, he said, it will make the best decision that will satisfy the most of both parties.  The Commission, he explained, will come back before the Board with further updates on the Airport Master Plan process.
Ken Fosdick, member of the Airport Commission, stated that he has been a resident of Peter Road for 30 years.   As a West Plymouth resident and pilot, he expressed his belief that the needs of the pilots and people who make their living at the Airport should be considered as well as that of the residents, with no singular group having say over the other.   

Doug Crociati, member of the Airport Commission and West Plymouth resident, reported that the Airport Commission has listened to many concerns over the course of numerous public hearings.  The Commission’s paramount responsibility, he said, is to operate a safe Airport and balance the needs of the businesses and employees with the needs of the surrounding neighbors.  The Commission’s Airport Master Plan, he added, balances both sets of needs.

Paul Worcester, member of the Airport Commission, discussed the Commission’s approach to developing the Master Plan.   The only specific decision the Commission has made thus far within the Master Plan is to maintain Plymouth’s airport as a Category B2 facility, he noted.   The FAA requires that the Commission conduct this update to the Master Plan, Mr. Worcester said, and the Commissioners, in his opinion, have done a great job at managing the facets of the Airport’s operations while addressing the issues of all interested parties.

At the close of the Airport Commission’s presentation, the Selectmen posed questions and offered comments.  In response to questions from Selectman Mahoney, Mr. Morrison speculated that a motion may be put forth at the next meeting of the Commission to extend both runways to 5,000 feet, each, as part of the updates the Commission will make to the Master Plan.  Mr. Morrison reminded the Board that the State and the FAA will need to review and approve the Master Plan before any changes to the Airport can be carried out.
Selectman Mahoney asked Mr. Maher and Mr. Hyldburg to further discuss the benefits of extending both runways to a length of 5,000 feet, each.   Mr. Maher explained that pilots would likely prefer the runways to be 6,000 – 7,000 feet each, but the Commission feels that 5,000 feet would strike a reasonable balance between safety and the character of the airport. 
Mr. Hyldburg explained how aircraft size, wind, and runway length all factor together to provide for safe landing and take-off.
In response to a question from Selectman Machado regarding best practices with regards to runways, Mr. Maher explained that there is no FAA document or guideline that regulates what the runway length of a Category B2 airport should be.   Aircraft size, weather conditions, and several other factors determine what the safest landing conditions will be, he said, but in general, 5,000 feet is fairly standard for a Category B2 airport.   Mr. Maher added that there are other FAA regulations that must be addressed at the Airport, such as building setbacks and obstructions, that would be mitigated by allocating more air traffic to a lengthened north-south runway.

Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to public comment.
Ken Laytin of South Meadow Road expressed concerns about the Commission’s proposal to extend both runways to a length of 5,000 feet.   Mr. Laytin noted that he previously served as a member of the Airport Commission when the last extension was made to the runways and stated that, while the FAA requires the update to the Master Plan, the Commission is not mandated to make any changes.  The Airport is already well-managed and safe, he said, and though he acknowledged the logic of lengthening the north-south runway to match that of the east-west runway, he questioned whether the lengthening of both runways to 5,000 feet will make any difference to safety.   Mr. Laytin stated his belief that most residents who purchased homes near the airport expected to hear single engine planes on weekends and during the summer, but with the coming of new technology and the previous lengthening of the runways, residents are concerned about the increase in jet traffic at Plymouth Municipal Airport and the effect that it will have on their property values.   Noting that he has attended several Commission meetings, Mr. Laytin expressed his opinion that the Commission has not made any efforts to compromise with nor address the concerns of the neighbors of the Airport.
Frank Marino of Matthews Landing questioned whether the Airport is adhering to FAA safety standards if the Commission feels it needs to lengthen the runways in the name of safety.   He expressed opposition to the Airport runway expansion, noting the effect it may have on the value of his property.

Patty McCarthy of Vito’s Run noted her concern regarding the inherent noise pollution from the reverse thrusters on the jets using the Airport.  Ms. McCarthy said that she does not anticipate that longer runways will reduce noise over her home.  

Michael Williams, resident of West Plymouth, said that commercial planes are ruining the quality of life in his neighborhood.  He speculated that the only safety being addressed in the Airport Commission’s proposal is that of the pilots, while West Plymouth property values will diminish as a result of more jet traffic flying low over residential areas.

Fred Guerrero of South Meadow Road voiced his opposition to the lengthening of the runways.   The Town has allowed dense housing development in West Plymouth, he said, and property values will be affected by runway expansion.  The responsibility of safety at the Airport depends on the pilots, Mr. Guerrero opined, not the length of the runways.

Alan Cotti, member of the West Plymouth Steering Committee, expressed his belief that the extension of the runways will bring aircraft closer to some of the nearby homes.  The Airport is safe, now, he said, and the West Plymouth Steering Committee does not feel there is a current need for two 5,000 feet runways at this time.   Mr. Cotti did note, however, that the West Plymouth Steering Committee understands the logic in extending the north-south runway to the current length of the east-west runway.

Shirley Pye of Jester Way asked Mr. Maher to identify those who would benefit from the lengthening of the runways.

Mr. Maher explained that businesses at the Airport contribute to Plymouth’s commercial tax base and provide jobs.   Based on the projected buildings and businesses that are likely to be established at the Airport in the next 20 years, he said, one could assume that that jobs and commercial growth would result, and the Commission will try to anticipate this growth within the update to the Master Plan.   Mr. Maher expressed his belief that the safety concerns put forth by the Commission are heartfelt and sincere, and the Commission has been clear that it has no intentions to thicken the pavement and change the category of the Airport.   After fourteen years of attending public meetings and hearings regarding the Airport, Mr. Maher said, it has been his experience that most noise complaints have centered on smaller, single-engine, recreational planes that circle the Airport, rather than the commercial jets that simply come in and then leave.
Paula Weyland of West Plymouth stated her belief that jets create more of a disturbance and scare to the surrounding neighborhoods than smaller engine airplanes.   She advised against accommodating corporate aircraft at the expense of the concerns of the neighborhoods.

Chris Benning of Sushala Way expressed his preference that any further extensions to the east-west runway be made to the east rather than west, and he stated his belief that smaller planes make more noise than jets.  Echoing Selectman Machado’s previous inquiry regarding best practice, Mr. Benning asked if the current runway lengths are considered adequate for safe take-offs and landings, and he speculated whether the lengthening of the runways will, in actuality, bring in more jet traffic, as so many residents have claimed.

Bill Greaves of Matthew’s Trail offered his opinion that talk of more jobs and more buildings at the Airport will likely translate into more aircraft traffic. 

Seeing no further comment, Chairman Quintal thanked the Airport Commission for its presentation and encouraged citizens to attend the Commission’s next meeting.  
Challenge Grant Overview
David Gould, Acting DPW Director, Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development, and Valerie Massard, Senior Planner, addressed the Board to discuss the Challenge Grant, a State-funded opportunity through which the Town was able to expand and protect several parcels of open space within Plymouth.

Ms. Massard provided a history of the Challenge Grant, dating back to 1994 when 3,200 acres of property formerly owned by the Digital Company was available for sale.  The Town approached the State for assistance with matching funds to purchase and preserve the property, she said, but, in turn, the State offered the Town $3.5 million in a matching grant and challenged the Town to determine how would plan for open space and wildland corridors.
Ms. Massard displayed maps outlining the corridors and trails and discussed the ways in which the funding from the Challenge Grant has assisted the Town in developing a strategic action plan for several key open space acquisitions: 100 acres at Russell Mills, 300 acres within the Eel River Headwaters, 1,000 acres within The Pinehills, 240 acres in West Plymouth, and several more, totaling 4,664 acres of preserved and protected open space.  In addition, Ms. Massard noted, the Town was able to leverage the $3.5 million from the Challenge Grant to garner $11.4 million in further grants towards these acquisitions.   

Members of the Board thanked Ms. Massard, Mr. Hartmann, and Mr. Gould for the countless hours spent in securing grant funds to protect so many acres of open space for generations of Plymouth citizens to come.  Selectman Tavares acknowledged Plymouth’s legislative delegation, who worked diligently to secure these dollars for the Challenge Grant.
Executive Session
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to adjourn the public portion of its meeting and enter executive session at 10:05 p.m. pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Contract Negotiations).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session, and he reminded the public that the Board would not hold its regular Tuesday night meeting on April 7, 2009.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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